8 November, 2004

Mr. Eddie Sullivan,

Secretary General for Public Service Management and Development,

Department of Finance,

Government Buildings,

Upper Merrion Street,

Dublin 2.

Dear Eddie,

Re: Sustaining Progress: Revised Action Plans of Offices of Attorney General (including the Law Reform Commission) and Chief State Solicitor
I refer to your letter of 27 July, 2004 and submit herewith three copies of the Revised Action Plans under Sustaining Progress for both the Office of the Attorney General and the Office of the Chief State Solicitor covering the period to end June, 2006.  The Action Plan for the Office of the Attorney General covers the Law Reform Commission.  

The Action Plan for the Office of the Attorney General has been approved by the Office’s Management Advisory Committee and Partnership Committee. Those elements relating to the Law Reform Commission were prepared in consultation with its staff.  In the case of the Office of the Chief State Solicitor (CSSO), the Action Plan was approved by that Office’s MAC and Partnership Committee.  Both Action Plans were also approved by the Joint AGO/CSSO MAC.

Priorities

The priorities of the Offices remain as before.  

Case and Records Management System (ACME)

It is still envisaged that a pilot of the new system encompassing a workflow crossing both Offices will be rolled out to a Unit/Section in both Offices next month.  Full roll-out to all Units/Sections in both Offices is expected in April, 2005.  

Financial Management System (FMS)

An asset tracker module is soon to be installed in both Offices.  
The Offices went live with the core functionality of the new system in July, 2004.  Testing of the new system continues and it is envisaged that all non-ACME dependent functionality will be imbedded by the end of 2004 and all ACME dependent functionality will be imbedded by end April, 2005.  Also, the Offices are currently developing an interface between the FMS and ACME systems that will facilitate the production of enhanced financial and non-financial management information to meet the Offices’ wider MIF requirements.
Management Information Framework

Members of MAC of both Offices attended MIF Training on 6/7 October and others are to do so in mid-December.

e-Legislation System
Priority continues to be given to the installation of the Case and Records Management System and progression of the Management Information Framework now that the Financial Management System has been put in place.  The Office of the Parliamentary Counsel continues to be fully engaged on the very extensive Government Legislation Programme.  Some major Bills have recently been published and others have been received for drafting.

As indicated earlier, the Office will be in a better position to prepare a Request for Tender for the eLegislation System following an examination of the interoperability issues arising from the implementation of the various applications being developed across the Civil Service such as eCabinet and the authoring tool being developed by the Houses of the Oireachtas as well as the overall integration strategy to be adopted by the Office of the Attorney General in respect of various IT Projects. 

Human Resources Management System
It is envisaged that the project will commence once CMOD have selected the preferred vendor and will be dependent on the availability of resources currently engaged in ACME Project.  The Office of the Attorney General’s draft Human Resources Strategy presented to MAC and Partnership and subsequently considered by a Sub-Group of the Partnership Committee has recently been resubmitted to the Partnership Committee for approval.  The CSSO’s Human Resources Strategy is in the course of preparation.  The Law Reform Commission will prepare a Human Resources Policy document in 2005.

Knowledge Management Strategy
Work on implementing further recommendations continues.  

The CSSO has recently recruited a Know-how Officer for that Office.

Electronic Irish Statute Book-Accessibility of Legislation

Work is continuing with a view to placing the 2003 Chronological Tables on the Office website by the end of this month.  

A Statute Law Revision Bill will be published in this parliamentary session and advice will be given to the Government by the end of 2004 on how the body of law in force enacted between 1235 and 1922 can be modernised.  

The Defence Acts and Tourist Traffic Acts have now been restated and are available on the Office website and arrangements are underway to place the Succession Acts on the website.  

A Business Case document in relation to the best policy to adopt for providing Restatements pursuant to the Statute Law (Restatement) Act 2002 is being finalised.  


Report of the Working Group on the Accountability of Secretaries General and Accounting Officers (Mullarkey Report).
The Offices of the Attorney General and Chief State Solicitor continue to make significant progress in putting in place the various elements of their Implementation Plans and all elements are scheduled to be completed by the end of this year.

Expenditure Review Plan
The Reviews on the Attorney General’s Scheme, the Law Reform Commission, Provisions of Stenographers Services and Costs of Recovery are now commencing with a view to completion by early 2005.  Further reviews have been identified in respect of both Offices. 

Conclusion on Progress on Priorities
I am satisfied that building over the next year and a half on the considerable progress already made in implementing two major IT projects – Case and Records Management System and Financial Management System - as well as on the non-IT aspects of Knowledge Management Strategy, the updating of the Electronic Statute Book, the identification of pre-1922 legislation relevant to Ireland and still in force, the preparation of a Restatement policy, the implementation of the Mullarkey Report and the completion of Expenditure Reviews will represent significant progress by both Offices.  
Law Reform Commission
The Commission will progress its substantive workload set out in its Second Programme for Law Reform 2000-2007 as supplemented by specific references from the Attorney General to examine areas of law.  The Commission will prepare a new Business Plan in 2005.  The Commission will review all of its tendering procedures and prepare protocols for same by end January, 2005.  The Commission will undertake a comprehensive review of Courts Acts and Trusts Law in 2005.  The Commission is preparing a Report and draft legislation on eConveyancing for publication in 2005 having recently published a Consultation Paper on the subject.  The Commission will prepare a book of administrative protocols for best practice in consultation with staff in 2005.
Customer Service
The Charter for the CSSO will be published while that for the Office of the Attorney General is being considered by MAC and Partnership.  The Client Service Guide is currently being reviewed in both Offices with a view to publication of a new Guide early in 2005.  Further Client and Customer surveys will be held in 2005.


Efficient Use of Resources 
Through a series of initiatives the Offices and the Law Reform Commission will continue to ensure that maximum value will be achieved from all public expenditure incurred.  

Stable Industrial Relations

Through enhanced consultation between management and staff in both Offices and the Law Reform Commission stable industrial relations have been maintained.  The Partnership process also has had and will continue to play a role in this regard.

Performance Management Systems
In both Offices and the Law Reform Commission, PMDS continues to be implemented.  Both Offices are implementing Action Plans arising from climate surveys.  Upward feedback will be rolled out in both Offices in 2005.  In the Office of the Attorney General a communication strategy will be developed and put in place.  The Office of the Chief State Solicitor will implement a Personal Development and Management Programme for all staff by end 2005.
Modernisation and Flexibility

In the context of the effects that decentralisation will have on the staffing of the administrative sides of both Offices, existing staff will document practices, procedures and precedents.  Training will be given to other staff to enable them to effect the duties involved.

New Technology and eGovernment
The Offices continue to co-operate with the Courts Services in the development of its IT Strategy.  The Office website, which covers both the AGO and CSSO, will be redeveloped by the end of the year providing enhanced accessibility for persons with disabilities.  The Office of the Attorney General is redeveloping its Intranet and the Office of the Chief State Solicitor is developing an Intranet.
As already indicated, in the Office of the Attorney General, a Pilot Scheme on Teleworking is expected to be rolled out in November, 2004.  In the Office of the Chief State Solicitor the report of a Sub-Committee of Partnership on eWorking will be reviewed.
Training
Priority in both Offices continues to be given to training related to the installation of the Financial Management System and the Case and Records Management System and roll out of eCabinet.  Nevertheless significant training opportunities are afforded to staff.  Much of the training is directed towards the different commitments set out in the Offices’ Action Plans, with an increased emphasis on meeting the needs of external and internal clients while at the same time addressing individual training and development needs identified in PMDS Role Profile Forms.  

The Office of the Attorney General has developed a Training and Development Strategy as part of its Human Resources Strategy and the Office of the Chief State Solicitor is committed to the finalisation of a Training and Development Strategy by end March, 2005.



Partnership

Both Offices will review their Partnership structures by end 2004.


Equality
Both Offices and the Commission will continue to promote Diversity and Equality Policies.  Both Offices exceed the gender requirements set out in the Action Plans.  The Office of the Attorney General exceeds the 3% quote for the employment of people with disabilities while the CSSO is marginally below the target.  A number of measures have been taken to improve access for people with disabilities in both Offices and this is being actively progressed.  All the facilities required to employ people with disabilities are available in both Offices and the Commission.  In the CSSO training on equality issues will be provided for all staff by June, 2005.
Overall conclusion
The foregoing represents a considerable programme to be followed by both Offices and the Law Reform Commission in the period up to end June, 2006.

Yours sincerely

_____________

Finola Flanagan

Director General
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